Notice of Meeting



Scan here to access the public documents for this meeting

Special Licensing Committee

Thursday 21 February 2019 at 5.30pm in Council Chamber Council Offices Market Street Newbury

Note: The Council broadcasts some of its meetings on the internet, known as webcasting. If this meeting is webcasted, please note that any speakers addressing this meeting could be filmed. If you are speaking at a meeting and do not wish to be filmed, please notify the Chairman before the meeting takes place. Please note however that you will be audio-recorded.

Date of despatch of Agenda: Thursday, 20 February 2019

For further information about this Agenda, or to inspect any background documents referred to in Part I reports, please contact Moira Fraser on (01635) 519045 e-mail: moira.fraser@westberks.gov.uk

Further information and Minutes are also available on the Council's website at www.westberks.gov.uk



To: Councillors Peter Argyle, Howard Bairstow, Jeff Beck (Vice-Chairman), Graham Bridgman, Paul Bryant, James Cole (Chairman), Richard Crumly, Billy Drummond, Sheila Ellison, Manohar Gopal, Tony Linden and Quentin Webb

Agenda

Part I Page No.

1. Apologies

To receive apologies for inability to attend the meeting (if any).

2. **Minutes** 5 - 14

To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting of this Committee held on 11 February 2019.

3. **Declarations of Interest**

To remind Members of the need to record the existence and nature of any personal, disclosable pecuniary or other registrable interests in items on the agenda, in accordance with the Members' Code of Conduct.

4. Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Fees Consultation Responses

15 - 28

Purpose: To present further information to the Committee in relation to the proposed fees for hackney carriage and private hire licensing.

Andy Day Head of Strategic Support

If you require this information in a different format or translation, please contact Moira Fraser on telephone (01635) 519045.



Agenda Item 2.

DRAFT

Note: These Minutes will remain DRAFT until approved at the next meeting of the Committee

LICENSING COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY, 11 FEBRUARY 2019

Councillors Present: Howard Bairstow, Jeff Beck (Vice-Chairman), Graham Bridgman, Paul Bryant, Richard Crumly, Billy Drummond, Sheila Ellison, Tony Linden and Quentin Webb

Also Present: Charlie Fletcher (Acting Principal Licensing Officer), Sean Murphy (Public Protection Manager), Julia O'Brien (Licensing Team Manager), Amanda Ward (Lead Licensing Officer) and Stephen Chard (Principal Policy Officer)

Apologies for inability to attend the meeting: Councillor James Cole

PARTI

13. Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 November 2018 were approved as a true and correct record and signed by the Vice-Chairman.

14. Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest received.

15. Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Fees Consultation Responses

The Committee considered a report (Agenda Item 4) which gave the Licensing Committee the opportunity to consider the responses received during the 28 day consultation period concerning the proposed fees in relation to hackney carriage and private hire licensing.

Councillor Jeff Beck outlined the process for considering the item. Post the Officer introduction to the item, Members would have the opportunity to ask questions. Members would then be asked if they were willing to suspend standing orders so that those in attendance from the Taxi Trade could address the Committee (if they wished to do so) for a period of up to ten minutes. Members could then question the Taxi Trade representatives before standing orders were reinstated and the debate could then commence.

Charlie Fletcher, Acting Principal Licensing Officer, introduced the report and explained that the proposed fees were recommended to be implemented from 1 April 2019. In line with legislative requirements, a public notice was published in the Newbury Weekly News on 20 December 2018 and a copy of this notice was available on the Council's public noticeboard from that date until 17 January 2019.

During this consultation period, seven objections were received for the Committee's consideration. The objections raised concerns including how above inflation increases could be justified and whether the proposed increases went above a permitted percentage.

Officer observations had been provided on some of the points raised, these were outlined in paragraph 6.4 of the report and included an explanation that there was no maximum percentage governing increases. Councils could set fees at the level they deemed fit as long as they had been advertised and approved in the appropriate way.

Charlie Fletcher then turned to Appendix E (historical fees for vehicles and operators). This showed that there had been a freeze on vehicle fees between 2012 and 2017.

The proposed fees were based on the cost of service provision. The existing hourly rate of £35 did not cover the cost of delivering the service. The proposed £55 per hour would cover the total support recharge, both revenue and capital costs.

A lack of enforcement action was also highlighted as a concern in the consultation. It would become possible to increase the level of enforcement resource if the rise in fees was approved.

There was also an objection that West Berkshire's proposed fees exceeded those set in other local authorities. However, the benchmarking data provided at Appendices F and G showed that existing fees were among the lowest of neighbouring authorities. The proposed increases would place West Berkshire in the middle range.

Charlie Fletcher reiterated that the proposal, which would ultimately be determined at Full Council, would enable full cost recovery for providing the service. Lower fees would result in the Council having to subsidise the cost.

A number of questions followed from Members. Councillor Graham Bridgman queried how the hourly rate had been calculated. Charlie Fletcher explained that this was to cover all overheads. Sean Murphy, Public Protection Manager, expanded on this by explaining that the hourly rate had been calculated to cover all revenue budget costs of operating the service. This included Accountancy, Legal and Democratic Services costs.

Councillor Bridgman then turned to the benchmarking data and questioned the assertion that the proposed costs would put West Berkshire mid table. The benchmarking information for vehicles showed that West Berkshire's proposed costs would be similar to Bracknell Forest (slightly lower) which was expected so that the Public Protection Partnership authorities were relatively aligned and similar to Reading's which were higher.

West Berkshire's proposed fees were not contained in Appendix G – Operator licence fees which made comparisons with other areas difficult. However, while he noted Reading's higher fees (set for one year licences only) Councillor Bridgman queried which other benchmarking authorities had similar or higher fees. Charlie Fletcher explained that in addition to Bracknell Forest and Reading (already mentioned), Windsor and Maidenhead also had higher fees.

Councillor Bridgman then reflected on the Licensing Committee discussion in June 2018 when it was highlighted that in 2014/15 the service had traded at a deficit of £70k, in 2015/16 a deficit of £156k, but in 2016/17 the deficit had reduced to only £358. Councillor Bridgman therefore queried whether a deficit or surplus position had been reached for 2017/18 and the forecast position for 2018/19 based on the current fees. Judging by the proposed increases he would anticipate the service operating at a deficit. He queried if this information was available for the current and the previous financial year.

Sean Murphy explained that the costs incurred by the service were considered on basic principles and the exercise to identify these costs did not relate to the figures quoted for previous years. The calculations were based on the number of hours taken to administer the licensing function multiplied by an hourly rate.

Julia O'Brien, Licensing Team Manager, explained that individual revenue budget lines were in place, i.e. for taxi licences. However, she did not have specific details available at the meeting. Councillor Bridgman commented that it was difficult to fully consider the appropriateness of fee increases without this detail on service costs.

Councillor Bridgman next turned to the proposed fees outlined in Appendix D and questioned the difference in one year licence fees for different numbers of vehicles. For example, the fee for 2-5 vehicles increased by £215 for 6-10 vehicles and there was a further increase of £205 for 11-15 vehicles, this inconsistency continued. His expectation was that the difference would remain consistent between the different vehicle ranges. This needed to be revisited, fully understood and potentially amended before it could be approved.

In response to Councillor Bridgman's query on the reason for the difference in price between Private Hire Vehicle Licence fees and the fee for a Private Hire Vehicle Licence with dispensation, Julia O'Brien explained that licences with dispensation were for vehicles with no plate on the car and 95% of their work was conducted on a corporate basis. They were not permitted to accept cash payments. Fees were calculated at a higher rate due to the additional contract work required with operators.

Councillor Tony Linden queried whether operators with a higher number of vehicles received a discount. Julia O'Brien confirmed that the proposed charges took account of any discounts.

Councillor Paul Bryant felt it would be useful to have an understanding of whether discounts were available for longer term licences and for a higher number of vehicles. Councillor Bridgman added his expectation that a discount would be in place for a five year licence.

Councillor Bryant also felt that it would be beneficial to introduce an algorithm to aid calculations on an annual basis and make them consistent. This would also help with understanding fee increases.

Councillor Beck then proposed to suspend standing orders to allow members of the Taxi Trade present to address the Committee for a period of up to ten minutes. This was seconded by Councillor Bridgman and agreed by the Committee.

Mr Peter Chemaly, Director of Cabco, addressed the Committee and highlighted the following points:

- Cabco was a large private hire operator in West Berkshire with a fleet of 31 vehicles and the proposed fee increases were not affordable. Cabco was a not for profit organisation and it would only be possible to recoup costs by increasing their member fees.
- The arbitrary increase for a five year licence from the existing £1356 for 9+ vehicles to the proposed £4529 for 20+ vehicles was a concern and this cost could not be absorbed.
- Proposed West Berkshire costs were not included in the benchmarking Appendix G, but the closest comparator local authority was Windsor and Maidenhead and Mr Chemaly questioned that this was a comparable authority.
- The proposed increased cost would also have a serious impact upon smaller private operators.

Mr Graham Cox, representing a private hire operator with dispensation, addressed the Committee and highlighted the following points:

- He was also concerned by the proposals. There had been a 40% price increase in June 2018 for vehicles with dispensation, this further proposal represented a further 58% increase. This was an unrealistic expectation which created significant difficulty for operators.
- He felt it questionable that service improvements would be made. Miscellaneous provision checks had not been undertaken in five years, but this was a service that had been paid for.
- Mr Cox questioned the proposed increase to licence fee costs for vehicles with dispensation and what service improvements this would bring. He was concerned at the level of service. Julia O'Brien reiterated that 95% of the work of dispensation vehicles had to be conducted on a corporate basis and this required more contractual work for the Licensing Authority with the companies concerned. She explained that the records of companies were checked several times a year to ensure no cash work was conducted (as this was sometimes the case). Julia O'Brien added that service improvements would always be sought where possible.
- Mr Cox was concerned that there was potential for unlicensed vehicles to be operating. Julia O'Brien advised that she was unaware of any complaints in this regard, but would double check the records.
- Greater clarification had been expected from Licensing Officers on fees following the Licensing Committee held in June 2018, but to his knowledge this had not been forthcoming.

Councillor Richard Crumly referred to the correspondence received from objectors, specifically the e-mail dated 3 January 2019 from Cabco and questioned what increase was felt to be appropriate. In response, Mr Chemaly gave the expectation from Cabco that increases should be in line with inflation. Mr Cox agreed the current rate of inflation of 2.2%.

Councillor Bridgman commented that the concept of cost recovery for providing the service was sound, this differed from the inflation debate. The proposed figures needed to be justified as providing cost recovery taking into account all incurred expenditure. The cost could then be proportionally and properly split across the different services. He asked members of the trade for their views on the cost recovery concept.

Mr Cox replied in agreement, he felt it made business sense. However, he remained concerned at how the increased fees had been calculated, there was no breakdown in the paperwork and no understanding of how the figures were calculated.

Councillor Beck gave thanks for the input from the members of trade. The Committee then reinstated standing orders.

Councillor Beck summarised the view of both the taxi trade and Members that there was a need for greater clarity on the costs.

Councillor Webb recalled an action for Licensing Officers, from the June 2018 Licensing Committee, to provide further information on the budget carry forward position and on the overheads incurred by the service. He did not believe this had been provided but information on the overheads would be very beneficial.

Councillor Beck felt that a deadlock position had been reached and reiterated that a greater level of clarification was needed. He therefore proposed that the decision be postponed and returned to at a Special Licensing Committee provisionally arranged for 21 February 2019. The onus would be on officers, in preparation for that meeting, to provide a greater level of clarification on how the fees had been calculated. While

Councillor Beck felt there to be unanimous agreement to the cost recovery approach, further detail was needed to support the calculation of the proposed fees.

Councillor Bryant gave his support to this proposal. He suggested that a list of information requirements be formulated to help inform discussions at the special meeting. The following information/input was requested:

- To establish an algorithm on which costs could be based now and in future.
- Greater awareness of how proposed costs had been calculated for different numbers of vehicles. To include an understanding of baseline costs, i.e. costs for smaller and larger number of taxis used by a firm. Request for examples to aid understanding.
- Justification of why proposed costs exceeded the rate of inflation.
- The inclusion of information on what was permitted in terms of fee increases by legislation.
- Justification for the increase to £55 per hour on a cost recovery basis –analysis needed to help understand how figures had been calculated, i.e. time taken for certain tasks and the cost of doing so, and how increased funding would be put to use. Fees need to be compared with the cost of running the service. What extra service provision could be introduced from 2019/20 if fees were increased as proposed? How would the proposed increase have impacted on the 2018/19 budget if it had already been introduced versus the cost of providing the service, would it have achieved cost recovery?
- Papers needed to include proposed figures alongside the existing to aid benchmarking comparisons for operator licence fees.

In response to a question from Councillor Bryant, Sean Murphy explained that each local authority in the Joint Public Protection Partnership (JPPP) was at liberty to set its own fees. However, it was the intention to rationalise fees across the three local authorities wherever possible. Fee increases had already been agreed by Wokingham Borough Council and were due to be discussed imminently at the Council meeting of Bracknell Forest Borough Council. No objections had been lodged in those areas. Sean Murphy did however reiterate that West Berkshire Council's fees could diverge from the JPPP partners.

Councillor Bridgman commented that there had been an expectation from the trade (following previous meetings) that they would consider an adjustment to their fares. He questioned whether this had been undertaken. A trade member commented that an application had been submitted but a response had yet to be received.

Councillor Bridgman seconded Councillor Beck's proposal to defer this decision until the Special Licensing Committee on 21 February 2019. The Licensing Committee unanimously agreed to do so.

Councillor Beck invited the taxi trade to attend the special meeting when, subject to Members' approval, they could again address the Committee. A trade member commented that they would be willing to work in collaboration with Licensing Officers on this matter.

RESOLVED that the decision to recommend licensing fees to Council would be deferred until the Special Licensing Committee on 21 February 2019 when the additional information requested would be provided.

Councillor Jeff Beck then noted from the benchmarking information that Reading Borough Council offered a discount for licences for electric vehicles and Hart District Council did likewise for wheelchair accessible vehicles. He queried if the Joint Public Protection Committee should be asked to consider offering a similar discount as a way of encouraging the growth of such vehicles if this could be funded.

Julia O'Brien commented that around 60% of Hackney Carriage and private hire vehicles were already wheelchair accessible, with other vehicles having swivel seats fitted. Therefore, Councillor Graham Bridgman felt that operators were largely wheelchair accessible already and benefitted from this trade without needing a discount.

Turning to electric vehicles, Councillor Bridgman agreed this should be promoted and encouraged, but he queried if the Licensing Committee was the appropriate mechanism for doing so. He felt that this was best promoted in different ways by the Council.

Councillor Bridgman then gave his view that the cost recovery model was appropriate for administering licences for every type of vehicle and it was fair to charge operators for the full cost of a service on this basis.

Councillor Beck then referred to a press article in relation to the potential to make CCTV cameras mandatory in taxis to improve passenger safety. Charlie Fletcher explained that a Government task and finish group had produced a report on passenger safety which included as a recommendation the mandatory installation of CCTV cameras. However, this had proved difficult to enforce in areas of the country where this was already mandatory. The Government was due to respond to the report's recommendations. Sean Murphy explained that there would be a number of strict requirements to adhere to if this was implemented.

16. Convictions Guidance

The Committee considered a report (Agenda Item 5) which examined the criminal convictions element of the 'fit and proper' test. This test applied to existing licence holders and new applicants for Hackney Carriage driver licences, Private Hire driver licences, and Private Hire Operators licences.

It was proposed to replace the Council's existing criminal convictions guidance document with a more comprehensive policy, which had been drafted to reflect the recently published 'Guidance on determining the suitability of applicants and licensees in the hackney and private hire trades', produced and published by the Institute of Licensing (IoL).

Applicants needed to pass the criminal convictions element of the 'fit and proper' test at the point of application and throughout the life of their licence.

The Officer recommendation was to note the new IoL guidance and, subject to consultation with the trade, to adopt the guidance and the new Criminal Convictions Policy. This would constitute a widening of the Council's existing criminal convictions guidance.

Councillor Jeff Beck added that the results of the consultation would be brought back to the Licensing Committee at its meeting on 24 June 2019.

Councillor Richard Crumly noted the requirement in the summary report for the Council to include a criminal records (DBS) check as part of its fit and proper person test. He queried the length of time this could add to the process. Charlie Fletcher, Acting Principal Licensing Officer, explained that this was difficult to determine due to the number of variables that could impact on timeframes. These included the different police jurisdictions that could be involved and cases where there had been prior criminal convictions.

Appendix G detailed the draft Criminal Convictions Policy (proposed for adoption, subject to consultation with the trade). Councillor Quentin Webb stated that he had read through this document and felt that it reflected the relevant aspects of the loL guidance.

In response to a question from Councillor Graham Bridgman, Julia O'Brien advised that Hackney Carriage and Private Hire licences needed to be renewed every three years.

Councillor Paul Bryant proposed acceptance of the report's recommendations, including adoption of the new Criminal Convictions Policy, subject to the consultation process. He did however query whether the IoL document could not be adapted to save officer time in producing a local guide. In response, Charlie Fletcher explained that the Council needed to have a definitive Policy in place and the IoL guidance would not serve that purpose. The IoL guidance would be a supporting document.

Councillor Bridgman agreed the documentation was fit for the consultation phase and seconded the proposal.

Councillor Jeff Beck commented that Appendix G, once approved and if necessary adapted post consultation, would become the Council's definitive Criminal Convictions Policy. The IoL guidance would also be adopted as recommended by Officers post consultation.

RESOLVED that:

- The guidance published by the Institute of Licensing be noted.
- A consultation be carried out with the trade on the proposals that:
 - (i) the new guidance be adopted by the Council; and
 - (ii) the new Criminal Convictions Policy be adopted, replacing the existing guidance notes.
- The results of the consultation be brought back to this Committee for further consideration.

17. Animal Licensing

The Committee considered a report (Agenda Item 6) which provided an update on the changes that had taken place in the field of animal licensing following the commencement of the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018, and the impact of these changes on the Authority.

Charlie Fletcher, Acting Principal Licensing Officer, explained that the activities licensable under the Regulations included selling animals as pets, providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats and dogs, hiring out horses, breeding dogs, or keeping or training animals for exhibition.

The aim of the new Regulations was to raise and modernise the welfare standards for businesses involving animals, as well as to streamline the licensing system, for example, by allowing operations who were carrying on more than one activity to have multiple activities authorised under one licence.

Conditions attached to licences and the standards that must be met before a licence could be granted were now within the Regulations, rather than being set by individual authorities. These were therefore national standards and could not be amended or added to by the local authority.

It was noted that officers conducting inspections would need to be suitably qualified. Consequently, the Council would need to train existing officers, hire suitably qualified inspectors, or continue to outsource these inspections.

The need to adhere to these enhanced standards and inspection requirements meant that the current set of fees no longer covered the costs associated with processing, issuing and enforcing licences. A new schedule of fees was being worked upon and would be presented to the Committee later this year with a recommendation for adoption.

It was also noted that the Regulations did not include the ban of third party sales of puppies and kittens known as 'Lucy's Law'. A ban relating to 'Lucy's Law' would be introduced by the Government in due course.

Councillor Jeff Beck noted from the report that existing performing animal registrations would continue in force for a period of six months, meaning they would lapse at the end of March 2019. He queried the implementation date of the new Regulations. Charlie Fletcher explained that the Regulations came into force on 1 October 2018. Previously, there had been no expiry date for performing animal licences and licence holders had therefore been given a period of six months to renew their licence in accordance with the new statutory regulations.

In response to a query from Councillor Quentin Webb, Charlie Fletcher confirmed that the newly introduced requirement for a reduced litter threshold for dog breeders before a licence was needed from five to three litters per year was per breeder.

Councillor Webb followed this up by asking how a litter size could be policed for non-pedigree dogs. Charlie Fletcher explained that this would be undertaken as with any licensable activity. For example, on-line sales would be monitored. Sean Murphy, Public Protection Manager, added that there was a requirement for a registration number (issued by the local authority) to be included in any advertisement. There was also a programme of inspections.

There was also a requirement for dog breeders to show puppies alongside their mother before a sale was made. This was a requirement to protect and reassure purchasers that puppies had not been imported or provided from a puppy farm.

Councillor Sheila Ellison queried whether a licence would always be needed if an owner's bitches had puppies three times in one year. Charlie Fletcher explained that the guidance available highlighted a number of factors for consideration, this including the income being obtained. If the owner was not operating a business and was making a profit of less than £1,000 after incurring food and vet bills then the licence requirement might not apply. Councillor Ellison did not feel that owners would be making significant sums of money and was concerned at the ability to police this for unregistered dogs.

Councillor Tony Linden voiced his concerns. The Regulations had been introduced to help ensure that owners were caring for their animals' wellbeing and were not looking to make a profit from them. He was supportive of the Regulations as they would help to regulate activity.

Sean Murphy commented from a trading standards perspective that there were cases of illegally imported animals and presentation of false documentation. The Regulations were particularly designed to stop these extreme cases.

Councillor Howard Bairstow queried how breeders were being made aware of the Regulations. Charlie Fletcher advised that guidance documents for each licensable activity was available on the Council's website. The introduction of the new Regulations had been well publicised.

Councillor Graham Bridgman noted that inspections were currently contracted to City of London who provided suitably qualified inspectors and he queried whether this would continue in the future or whether it was the intention for the Council to conduct inspections in-house funded by licensing fees. Sean Murphy advised that the structure of the Joint Public Protection Partnership was being considered and this included the most efficient way to provide animal welfare services. This was part of a three year transition period. In the interim, inspections would continue to be outsourced to City of London, but in the longer term in-house provision would be looked to.

Councillor Bairstow queried if veterinarians were required to notify the local authority if they had animal welfare concerns. Sean Murphy explained that while they were not legally obligated to do so, veterinary practices did report concerns.

Councillor Webb asked for further information on the new schedule of fees that had been referred to. Charlie Fletcher reiterated that this was being worked on and would be progressed by the Joint Public Protection Committee before being reported to/debated by the Licensing Committee.

Councillor Richard Crumly queried the legal sanctions that could be imposed and whether these constituted a preventative measure. Charlie Fletcher advised that, for example, the Council or the RSPCA could bring charges against an individual who had committed offences which fell under the Animal Welfare Regulations. While there had been no prosecutions brought since the new Regulations were introduced in October 2018, there had been under the previous licensing regime.

RESOLVED that the report be noted.

| CHAIRMAN | |
|-------------------|--|
| Date of Signature | |

(The meeting commenced at 4.30pm and closed at 6.01pm)

This page is intentionally left blank

Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Fees Consultation Responses - Summary Report

Committee considering

report:

Licensing Committee

Date of Committee: 21 February 2019

Portfolio Member: Councillor Richard Somner

Report Author: Charlie Fletcher, Acting Principle Licensing Officer

Forward Plan Ref: N/A

1. Purpose of the Report

1.1 To present further information to the Committee in relation to the proposed fees for hackney carriage and private hire licensing.

2. Recommendations

- 2.1 Officers recommend that the consultation responses are taken into account and that:
- 2.2 The Committee recommends to Council that the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles Licensing Fees for 2019/20 be set at the rates proposed at Appendix D
- 2.3 The Committee recommends to Council that the Private Hire Operators Licensing Fees for 2019/20 be set the rates proposed at Appendix E
- 2.4 That Committee propose to the trade that a joint working group be set up between Officers / Members and representatives of licenced operators and the wider trade to consider the fee structure for Private Hire Operators and the proposals of the trade relating increases to maximum fares.

3. Implications

3.1 **Financial:** This paper sets out the proposals with respect to Private

Hire / Hackney Carriage vehicle fees and Private Hire

Operators.

3.2 **Policy:** Licensing policies and conditions have previously been

approved by the Committee. The Council has a legal obligation to operate within its policies and to ensure that those who are licenced under the terms of the policies and

conditions are compliant.

3.3 **Personnel:** The fees charged will be spent on the delivery of this

aspect of the licensing function in accordance with the law and prevailing legal interpretation. This includes the

employment of staff.

3.4 **Legal:** Section 70 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous

Provisions) Act 1976 requires all licensing authorities to publish a notice regarding any variation to the fees charged

by the Council for vehicle and operator licences. As objections have been received, in accordance with the Act the Council is required to consider those objections and set a date on which any variation to the fees, with or without modification, shall come into force.

3.5 **Risk Management:** The failure to set fees in accordance with cost recovery

principles leaves the Council potentially open to legal challenge. This report seeks to answer questions asked of officers at the meeting of the Licensing Committee on the 11th February 2019 and explain the basis that the fees are

set.

3.6 **Property:** None

3.7 **Other:** None

4. Executive Summary

- 4.1 At the meeting on the 11th February 2019 the Committee considered a number of written objections to the proposed fees for the licensing of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire vehicles and for the licensing of Private Hire Operators. Representatives of the trade also made oral representations in support of their written objections.
- 4.2 Having considered the report before the Committee and the oral representations the Committee asked that Officers provide further clarification on a number of points. The details can be found in the Supporting Information at Appendix C.

5. Recommendations

5.1 Having considered the report and any further representations the Committee is asked to agree the recommendations set at 2 above.

6. Other Options Considered

6.1 The details of the proposals and the relevant considerations are set out at Appendix C to this report.

7. Appendices

- 7.1 Appendix A Data Protection Impact Assessment
- 7.2 Appendix B Equalities Impact Assessment
- 7.3 Appendix C Supporting Information
- 7.4 Appendix D Existing and proposed licence fees vehicles
- 7.5 Appendix E Existing and proposed licence fees operators

Appendix A

Data Protection Impact Assessment – Stage One

The General Data Protection Regulations require a Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA) for certain projects that have a significant impact on the rights of data subjects.

Should you require additional guidance in completing this assessment, please refer to the Information Management Officer via dp@westberks.gov.uk

| Directorate: | Public Protection and Culture |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Service: | Public Protection Partnership |
| Team: | Licensing |
| Lead Officer: | Julia O'Brien |
| Title of Project/System: | Licensing Fees and Charges 2019/2020 |
| Date of Assessment: | 15 February 2019 |

Do you need to do a Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA)?

| | Yes | No |
|--|-----|-------------|
| Will you be processing SENSITIVE or "special category" personal data? | | |
| Note – sensitive personal data is described as "data revealing racial or ethnic origin, political opinions, religious or philosophical beliefs, or trade union membership, and the processing of genetic data, biometric data for the purpose of uniquely identifying a natural person, data concerning health or data concerning a natural person's sex life or sexual orientation" | | |
| Will you be processing data on a large scale? | | |
| Note – Large scale might apply to the number of individuals affected OR the volume of data you are processing OR both | | |
| Will your project or system have a "social media" dimension? | | |
| Note – will it have an interactive element which allows users to communicate directly with one another? | | |
| Will any decisions be automated? | | \boxtimes |
| Note – does your system or process involve circumstances where an individual's input is "scored" or assessed without intervention/review/checking by a human being? Will there be any "profiling" of data subjects? | | |
| Will your project/system involve CCTV or monitoring of an area accessible to the public? | | |
| Will you be using the data you collect to match or cross-reference against another existing set of data? | | \boxtimes |
| Will you be using any novel, or technologically advanced systems or processes? | | \boxtimes |
| Note – this could include biometrics, "internet of things" connectivity or anything that is currently not widely utilised | | |

If you answer "Yes" to any of the above, you will probably need to complete <u>Data</u> <u>Protection Impact Assessment - Stage Two</u>. If you are unsure, please consult with the Information Management Officer before proceeding.

Appendix B

Equality Impact Assessment - Stage One

We need to ensure that our strategies, polices, functions and services, current and proposed have given due regard to equality and diversity as set out in the Public Sector Equality Duty (Section 149 of the Equality Act), which states:

- "(1) A public authority must, in the exercise of its functions, have due regard to the need to:
 - (a) eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under this Act;
 - (b) advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it; This includes the need to:
 - (i) remove or minimise disadvantages suffered by persons who share a relevant protected characteristic that are connected to that characteristic:
 - (ii) take steps to meet the needs of persons who share a relevant protected characteristic that are different from the needs of persons who do not share it:
 - (c) foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it, with due regard, in particular, to the need to be aware that compliance with the duties in this section may involve treating some persons more favourably than others.
- (2) The steps involved in meeting the needs of disabled persons that are different from the needs of persons who are not disabled include, in particular, steps to take account of disabled persons' disabilities.
- (3) Compliance with the duties in this section may involve treating some persons more favourably than others."

The following list of questions may help to establish whether the decision is relevant to equality:

- Does the decision affect service users, employees or the wider community?
- (The relevance of a decision to equality depends not just on the number of those affected but on the significance of the impact on them)
- Is it likely to affect people with particular protected characteristics differently?
- Is it a major policy, or a major change to an existing policy, significantly affecting how functions are delivered?
- Will the decision have a significant impact on how other organisations operate in terms of equality?
- Does the decision relate to functions that engagement has identified as being important to people with particular protected characteristics?
- Does the decision relate to an area with known inequalities?
- Does the decision relate to any equality objectives that have been set by the council?

Please complete the following questions to determine whether a full Stage Two, Equality Impact Assessment is required.

| What is the proposed decision that you are asking the Executive to make: | Set fees and charges for private hire and hackney carriage licences to take effect from 01/04/2019. |
|--|---|
| Summary of relevant legislation: | Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 |
| Does the proposed decision conflict with any of the Council's key strategy priorities? | No |
| Name of assessor: | Charlie Fletcher |
| Date of assessment: | 15 February 2019 |

| Is this a: | | Is this: | |
|------------|-----|--------------------------------------|-----|
| Policy | No | New or proposed | No |
| Strategy | No | Already exists and is being reviewed | Yes |
| Function | Yes | Is changing | Yes |
| Service | Yes | | |

| 1 What are the main aims, objectives and intended outcomes of the proposed decision and who is likely to benefit from it? | | |
|---|---|--|
| Aims: | To set fees and charges for private hire and hackney carriage licences to take effect from 01/04/2019 | |
| Objectives: | Cost recovery for the licensing function | |
| Outcomes: | An efficient and performing licensing function | |
| Benefits: | No specific benefit | |

2 Note which groups may be affected by the proposed decision. Consider how they may be affected, whether it is positively or negatively and what sources of information have been used to determine this.

(Please demonstrate consideration of all strands – Age, Disability, Gender Reassignment, Marriage and Civil Partnership, Pregnancy and Maternity, Race, Religion or Belief, Sex and Sexual Orientation.)

| Group Affected | What might be the effect? | Information to support this |
|----------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Age | No impact | |
| Disability | No impact | |
| Gender | No impact | |

| Marriage and Civil Partnership No impact Pregnancy and Maternity No impact Race No impact Religion or Belief No impact Sex No impact Sexual Orientation No impact Further Comments relating to the item: No specific benefit | Reassignment | | |
|--|--|-----------|--|
| Maternity Race No impact Religion or Belief No impact Sex No impact Sex No impact Sexual Orientation No impact Further Comments relating to the item: | _ | No impact | |
| Religion or Belief No impact Sex No impact Sexual Orientation No impact Further Comments relating to the item: | , , | No impact | |
| Sex No impact Sexual Orientation No impact Further Comments relating to the item: | Race | No impact | |
| Sexual Orientation No impact Further Comments relating to the item: | Religion or Belief | No impact | |
| Further Comments relating to the item: | Sex | No impact | |
| | Sexual Orientation | No impact | |
| No specific benefit | Further Comments relating to the item: | | |
| | No specific benefit | | |

| 3 Result | |
|---|----|
| Are there any aspects of the proposed decision, including how it is delivered or accessed, that could contribute to inequality? | No |
| Please provide an explanation for your answer: No evident contribution to inequality | |
| Will the proposed decision have an adverse impact upon the lives of people, including employees and service users? | No |
| Please provide an explanation for your answer: | |
| The income received from licence applicants covers the cost of providing the statutory licensing function. | |

If your answers to question 2 have identified potential adverse impacts and you have answered 'yes' to either of the sections at question 3, or you are unsure about the impact, then you should carry out a Stage Two Equality Impact Assessment.

If a Stage Two Equality Impact Assessment is required, before proceeding you should discuss the scope of the Assessment with service managers in your area. You will also need to refer to the Equality Impact Assessment guidance and Stage Two template.

| 4 Identify next steps as appropriate: | |
|---------------------------------------|--|
| Stage Two required | |
| Owner of Stage Two assessment: | |
| Timescale for Stage Two assessment: | |

Name: Charlie Fletcher Date: 15 February 2019

Please now forward this completed form to Rachel Craggs, Principal Policy Officer (Equality and Diversity) (rachel.craggs@westberks.gov.uk), for publication on the WBC website.

Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licence Fees Consultation Responses – Supporting Information

1. Introduction/Background

1.1 This report is to present the Committee with fees and charges for private hire and hackney carriage vehicles, and private hire operators.

2. Supporting Information

Hourly Rate

- 2.1 The hourly rate that has been agreed by the Joint Public Protection Committee is made up of the following:
 - 70.5% employee costs (wages, pensions, National Insurance, etc.)
 - 22% Total support service recharge (collectively referred to as overheads, such as customer services, ICT, HR, legal services, property costs, etc.)
 - 7% supplies and services (such as equipment purchases, books and publications, postage, print and stationary, etc.)
 - 0.5% transport costs (such as mileage, train fares, etc.)
- 2.2 This is the rate that has been used to calculate fees on a cost recovery basis.

Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Vehicle Fees

- 2.3 The proposed fees for vehicles are laid out at Appendix D.
- 2.4 The 'standard' vehicle fee (i.e. not a dispensation vehicle or temporary vehicle) has been calculated based on five hours at the PPP's hourly rate. This time breaks down as follows:

| Time | Covers |
|-----------|--|
| 3.5 hours | Logging applications Processing of payments Plate and licence materials Checking expired documents Driver enquiries, such as checking the status of an application 'Overheads' such as building costs, IT equipment, heating and lighting, etc. Licence database programs Trade communications, such as newsletters, renewal reminders Checking of authorised garages. Staff training Maintenance of registers and government returns. |

1.5 hours

- Compliance checks and enforcement action such as multiagency checks (checks carried out with other agencies such as Police or HMRC), school drop off checks, rank checks, checks at Newbury race course events
- Panel hearings and appeals
- Chasing expired documents
- Policy and governance, such as policy development, committee meetings, report writing, fees and charges, strategy meetings, etc.)
- Member training
- Prosecutions
- Investigating complaints
- 2.5 It is worth noting that there are currently 322 vehicles licensed by West Berkshire. Therefore the 1.5 hours of enforcement and compliance as outlined above equates to 483 hours annually across the district.

Dispensation Vehicles

- 2.6 There is an additional charge equating to approximately one hour of work in relation to applicants who wish for their vehicle to have a dispensation, allowing them to not display a plate on the rear of the vehicle. Such vehicles are expected to working on account, i.e. not 'cash work' where the driver is paid then and there for the journey.
- 2.7 The additional fee is to cover the extra work associated with reviewing booking records, client lists, etc., to ensure compliance with the requirement that the vehicle is only being used for account work.

Temporary vehicles

- 2.8 Temporary vehicle licences are issued in cases where the original licensed vehicle is off the road due to accident damage or other repairs. This is to allow the driver to continue to work whilst repairs are carried out or insurance investigations are conducted.
- 2.9 A fee lower than the standard private hire or hackney carriage fee is proposed, equating to approximately one hour of work less than a regular vehicle. Whilst the licence is valid for a shorter period of time than a regular private hire or hackney carriage vehicle licence, meaning the associated compliance and enforcement costs to the authority are reduced, there are additional costs such as reviewing accident damage and suspending licences for the vehicle that is off the road.

Private Hire Operators Fees

- 2.10 The private hire operator fees as proposed at the meeting of 11/02/2019 were developed from figures that had originally been set by Bracknell Forest Council. These fees include an administration cost (amount to process and issue the application) and a fee per vehicle to be included on the licence. The three and five year licences were multiples of the one year figure, with a percentage discount to reflect the reduced cost for licences lasting three or five years.
- 2.11 The cost to PPP to process and issue a licence, as well as the ongoing enforcement costs, are broadly the same across the three constituent areas and consequently

there is a move to align fees across the these areas. As the previous fees set were based on old figures for the cost of providing the service, the new aligned fees resulted in a significant increase to the fees chargeable to West Berkshire licence holders and applicants.

- 2.12 Taking into consideration the comments raised at the meeting on 11/02/2019, it is clear that further discussion with the trade and Members needs to take place to develop a set of fees that are both representative of the authority's costs, and also clear and acceptable to members and the trade.
- 2.13 It is therefore proposed that the fees for operator's licences to take effect from 01/04/2019 remain as per the present fees, listed at Appendix E, with a 2.5% inflationary rise and rounded to the nearest whole pound.
- 2.14 These fees, like the vehicle fees outlined above, are based on calculations around the amount of time spent on the application and associated compliance and enforcement, and policy work, such as the checking of business premises, checking the operator has all the relevant paperwork for their vehicles and drivers, the review of booking records, etc.

Future fees

- 2.15 It remains the case that the existing operator licence fees are based upon a set of figures that no longer reflects the cost of providing the service. Additionally, in order to increase the enforcement presence, as called for by the trade, fees will increase inevitably need to increase.
- 2.16 In order for Members and the trade to be satisfied with the operator licence fees and how they have been calculated, it is proposed to establish a working group to develop the fees to be introduced next year.
- 2.17 It is proposed that this working group should comprise of Committee members, officers, and trade representatives, and that it is established to work together to establish a clear methodology to set a new schedule of operator licence fees, potentially including new tiers (e.g. 6-10 vehicles, etc.) or potentially based on a 'per vehicle' fee, to take effect from 01/04/2020.
- 2.18 The working group can also review the existing hackney carriage fare tariff and whether there is justification for increasing fares, as well as simplifying the distance increments.
- 2.19 Any Member or trade representative who wishes to be involved in this working group is requested to contact the licensing team or the Committee Chair.

3. Options for Consideration

3.1 The Committee must, taking into consideration the objections received, as detailed in the report papers presented to the meeting on 11/02/2019, agree fees with or without modification, to proceed to Council to be set.

4. Consultation and Engagement

4.1 The proposed fees were advertised in line with the legal requirements as laid out at section 70 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976. Seven

objections were received during the notice period, the wording of these is included within the report presented to the Committee meeting on 11/02/2019.

| Background Pape Licensing Committee | e rs: ee Agenda 11 February 2019 | |
|---|---|--|
| Subject to Call-In: Yes: ☐ No: [| | |
| The item is due to b | pe referred to Council for final approval | |
| Delays in implemen | ntation could have serious financial implications for the Council | |
| Delays in implemen | ntation could compromise the Council's position | |
| Considered or reviewed by Overview and Scrutiny Management Commission or associated Task Groups within preceding six months | | |
| Item is Urgent Key | Decision | |
| Report is to note only | | |
| Officer details: | | |
| Name: | Charlie Fletcher | |
| Job Title: | Acting Principle Licensing Officer | |
| Tel No: | 01344 352550 | |
| E-mail Address: | Charlie.fletcher@westberks.gov.uk | |

Appendix D

Existing and proposed licence fees - vehicles

| Type of vehicle licence | Existing / £ | Proposed / £ |
|--|--------------|--------------|
| Hackney Carriage Vehicle | 161.00 | 282.00 |
| Private Hire Vehicle Licence | 161.00 | 282.00 |
| Private Hire Vehicle Licence with dispensation | 207.00 | 328.00 |
| Temporary vehicle licence | 162.00 | 226.00 |

Appendix E

Existing and proposed licence fees - operators

| Type of operator licence / £ | | | |
|------------------------------|----------|------------------|--|
| | Existing | Proposed (+2.5%) | |
| 1-4 vehicles (5 years) | 545.00 | 559.00 | |
| 5-9 vehicles (5 years) | 870.00 | 892.00 | |
| 9+ vehicles (5 years) | 1356.00 | 1390.00 | |